APRIL 15, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

c.
Public Hearing and Action on Tierra on Ashley Site Plan, 0.11 acre, 200 South Ashley Street.  A proposal to construct an eight-story mixed-use building with retail uses on the first and second floors, office uses on the third through sixth floors, and residential uses on the seventh and eighth floors (six dwelling units total), with a garden room on the rooftop and four parking spaces at ground level – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

DiLeo explained the proposal and identified the revisions that were made.

Damian Farrell, of Integrated Architecture, stated that he and the petitioner were available to answer any questions Commission may have.

Noting no further speakers, Pratt declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Potts, seconded by Mahler, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Tierra on Ashley Site Plan and Development Agreement.

Moved by Potts, seconded by Mahler, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council reduce the premium floor area off-street parking requirement from 11 spaces to 4 spaces.
Carlberg stated that the previous submission contained residential on the top two floors of the building.  She noted that the current proposal had the three top floors containing residential uses, which would necessitate the six parking spaces.

DiLeo stated that this was correct.  The proposal now had six residential units, she said, explaining that an insufficient amount of residential area was provided in order to receive the premiums, so the sixth floor was changed from office to residential use.

Carlberg asked if the petitioner intended to purchase parking spaces elsewhere.

Dax Ponce de Leon, petitioner, stated that they have begun communications with the DDA to secure parking spaces that are to be built at the corner of First and Washington Streets.  He said they would be providing adequate bicycle parking.

Carlberg stated that if an adequate amount of parking spaces were not provided, it would be the petitioner’s responsibility to find buyers for the condominiums who did not require parking.  She said this site contained a very small footprint and to require the petitioner to pull the face of the building back so severely would result in an unworkable space.  She believed the delineation of materials exhibited a bottom, middle and top level of the building.  Because of that and the interesting feature at the front, she was satisfied that this building would not dominate the corner with too much masonry or cause a negative impact on the surrounding buildings.

Potts stated that there was a limit to what could be done with such a small site.  She believed this proposal was a reasonable and attractive use of such a prominent piece of land.  She stated that she has never liked the differentiation of levels on a building as it increased in height.  The purpose of that, she said, was to give the pedestrian the impression that it was not a tall building, but she believed the only way this could be done was to provide a large overhang.  She would not prefer Ann Arbor having a series of tall buildings all shaped like wedding cakes.  She thought the clean, upright lines of this building were preferable and that they would not be offensive to pedestrians anymore than a building with setbacks as it went up in height.  She thought this was a downtown type of building suitable for a downtown corner.  She expressed confusion as to the degree to which something in the code was forcing the petitioner to provide more residential.

DiLeo stated that the petitioner’s ultimate desire was for an eight-story building with two floors of residential use, two floors of retail use, and three floors of office use.  In total, she said, that added to an approximately 600 percent floor area ratio; however, the amount of non-residential uses exceeded the 400 percent floor area ratio allowed, meaning that there was not enough residential use to allow the five floors of non-residential use.  She said the petitioner’s choices were to change the uses to one floor of retail, three floors of office and three floors of residential, or remove a floor.  

Farrell stated that the original site plan contained underground parking; however, they learned that it would be too cost prohibitive to provide it.  With parking no longer part of the plan, he said, they looked at using the basement as usable space and the issue of floor area ratio calculations arose.  He said they spent a great deal of time with staff looking at various options, making adjustments, etc., and came up with the plan in front of Commission tonight.  It was a balancing act to arrive at the final product, he said, noting that the petitioner, in the end, decided to forego the conference space they had originally intended to provide.

Westphal asked about the north elevation and whether retail would be provided in that location.

Farrell explained that the white area at the street level along Washington would be a solid wall, with another entrance into the building that went up into the retail area or down into the basement space. 

Westphal asked if retail were guaranteed in this space and, if not, he asked if it were something the Planning Commission could request.

DiLeo replied no, it was not guaranteed.  She said the Planning Commission could make the request; however, she noted that this was not a PUD or a special exception use request, upon which these kinds of conditions could be made.  

Farrell stated that while he would be hesitant to place restrictions on the building, it was designed for retail.  He was not aware of many office users that would pay street level retail rates for office space when they could pay lower rates on other levels.

Bona stated that one of her earlier concerns was the two-way drive down to the garage and she was glad to see that it was gone.  She asked what the blank section next to the parking spaces was.

Farrell stated that it was a section of wall that screened the view of the parking spaces.

Bona asked if the petitioner would consider making it more transparent for the safety of the people who would be parking there.

Farrell stated that he would discuss this with the petitioner.

Bona said she had no problem with the requested parking reduction.  With regard to building setbacks, she said the Calthorpe report stated that corner buildings should not have setbacks, acknowledging the First National Bank and the Key Bank buildings.  Because of the scale of the proposed building and because she did not want to create an ordinance that was not advantageous to small sites, she did not object to this building not having setbacks.

Pratt stated that the petitioner initiated this proposal before there was an idea of what the design guidelines might be, which made him more comfortable moving forward with this proposed design.  He said the exterior of the building had not been changed much from the original site plan that had already been approved by City Council.  He also pointed out that the design guidelines committee discussed this proposal and found that it met the intent of the guidelines.  He said there would be certain things each Commission member would want to see for different projects and he did not think the design guidelines were meant to be a checklist for every single thing.  He said they were guidelines and would hopefully be focused on intent.  He believed this petitioner had done a good job of meeting the intent.

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Potts, Pratt,




Westphal



NAYS:
None

Motion carried unanimously.
